





Minutes of Thrandeston Annual Parish Meeting on 7.00 pm, Tuesday 4th May 2021 by Zoom. 


Present:


Two members of the public.

Councillor Murton

Councillor Ronchetti.

Councillor Swinbourne.

Councillor Colchester.

Philip Freeman - Clerk to Thrandeston Parish Council.

1. Apologies for absence 

· Cllr Rose, Cllr Fleming and Cllr Burn.

2. Chairman’s opening remarks. 

· The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and reminded all present there had not been an Annual Parish Meeting in 2020. 
· It had been a strange year and she hoped that the next year will be better for everyone.

3. Reports
To receive reports from:
· Thrandeston Parish Council – Councillor Murton
· The Parish Council has continued to function during the lockdowns and ensured, to the best of its ability that local services have continued.

· Meetings have taken place by Zoom.

· At the beginning of the pandemic the Parish Council set up a system to support local people if they were in need of help with shopping or fetching medication. There was a good response from people in the village to support this initiative.

· Regular reports were received from the Village Hall Committee about the refurbishment and other work on the Hall. the Parish Council will support the changes that are planned.
· Two new dog waste bins were purchased and fitted to the footpath posts by Cllr Colchester.

· Regular agenda items covered reports from the Commons Co-ordinator, highways matter, the pandemic and its effect on the village, planning applications, footpaths and bridleways, plans for development on Eye Airfield, the precept and annual budget and regular financial reports.
· Thanks to everyone in Thrandeston and Parish Councillors for all they have done during the past year.
· Mid Suffolk District Council – Councillor David Burn 
· Suffolk County Council – Councillor Jessica Fleming
Councillor Jessica Fleming, Hartismere Division, Suffolk  Jessica.fleming@suffolk.gov.uk  Tel: 07714-597980 Twitter: @jesstfleming

· It goes without saying that this has been one of the most extraordinary years in memory.  A year of intermittent lock down has had varying effects on people across the country, from financial devastation and loss to a renewed sense of the importance of a stable home life.  During this time, the Council public health team along with the NHS and CCGs have achieved a very successful testing, tracing and vaccination effort across the County.  Suffolk’s economic recovery plans are gearing up as restrictions lift, and attention is turning to support for businesses and people through grants, training and advice.   

· The work of the council has continued over the past year and all meetings have been held ‘virtually’ as of the end of March 2020.  This has demanded a leap in technology and learning by officers and members as we have mastered chairing public meetings and voting remotely.  The administrative staff and IT team have risen to the challenges.   Moving forward, formal meetings are required to be in person again as of May 7th but less formal may remain remotely held.  

· During this period, the Council has supported Suffolk schools as they moved to remote learning, but key worker children still needed to attend classes, which has challenged teachers and parents alike; the return to school is welcomed by most.  Other functions of the council have continued, such as the adoption and fostering programme, special education needs services and adult social care, all of which do not lend themselves well to remote working and have needed much organisational focus. There have been costs due to lockdown in mental and physical health, with lack of community activities, organised sport, and isolation particular concerns.   

· In 2019, most councils in Suffolk including the County declared a Climate Emergency, committing to work toward Carbon Net Zero by 2030.  Initiatives have commenced over the past year with tree and hedge planting and the Plug-in Suffolk electric vehicle charging programme, which includes funds for fast charge points for parish and town councils and non-profit organisations in rural areas.

· The Hold - Suffolk’s flagship new heritage facility on Ipswich Waterfront- opened in September.  It is now the permanent home of Suffolk Archives Ipswich and shares facilities with the University of Suffolk.  This is possible thanks to a grant of £10.3m from The National Lottery Heritage Fund, and further support from national organisations and Suffolk heritage groups

· Recycling Centres have remained open most of the time with a new requirement to book slots, plans to introduce automatic number plate recognition to ease site entry are planned later this year.  Also, upgrades are planned for Foxhall, Rougham and Stowmarket centres and reuse shops will re-open.  

· Without the support of community groups and volunteers the picture of our return to living more normally would be very different. The collective effort has been massive and life changing for many.

· Commons Co-ordinator – Councillor A Colchester
Another very wet winter has been followed by another extremely dry spring. This year the dry April weather has been accompanied by a succession of unseasonably late, sharp frosts. It has been the coldest April since 2013. The marsh has looked beautiful in the mornings sparkling with frost, but this will undoubtedly set the flowers back a bit this year. The marsh is much drier than would be expected for the time or year. The scrape is empty of water, but some areas of the marsh still remain wet. One advantage of the water table being low is that the grazing cattle will poach the land much less than in wet conditions. There are volunteer ash and willow saplings beginning to establish themselves on some areas of the marsh. The grazing cattle may have some impact on these trees when they come on to the marsh in May, however if the marshland environment is to be maintained the Parish Council will have to take action to control the trees. I cut the area, marked on the attached map, on behalf of the Parish Council in 2016 I propose we carry out the same method of management again this coming Autumn once the wildflowers have seeded. If the Parish Council are in agreement, I will seek quotes from contractors to carry out the work. This will be a job that will need to be carried out on a regular basis to prevent volunteer trees, willow, and ash in particular, encroaching onto the marsh and changing the habitat.

I have regularly seen a barn owl hunting over the marsh when passing by early in the morning. Hopefully, the owl nest box will have residents this year.

I have been in contact with Mat Bird, the contractor who made a very good job of cutting and baling the hay on the green for the Parish Council last year. Mat has offered to carry out the work for us again this year. Mat has always done a good job for us and can be trusted to charge fair rate. Every year I endeavour to find contractors willing to submit a quote, with little success. The timing of the cut combined with the small area and uneven ground conditions do not make a very attractive proposition for contractors. This is principally the case because contractors and farmer are committed to their harvest straw bailing from mid-July onwards. The HLS agreement, which the green is currently part of, dictates that the hay is cut after 15 July, therein lies the problem. The parish council will face this same dilemma every year for as long as the green is in the HLS agreement, and it will continue to be the commons coordinators bug bear, I am sure.

· Thrandeston Village Hall - Councillor Murton
2020 has seen a quite year for usage of the village hall. The Table Tennis league was again booked for the season but due to Covid halted and the same for any Pub nights and functions during the 2nd lockdown enforced November.

We were pleased to receive Government Funding via Mid Suffolk DC to cover the hall closure during National Lockdown.

Generous funding was also allocated to us via Councillor Burn’s Locality Award with which 2 gazebos with sides and gutter joining to aid any outdoor activities and functions.

The hall ceiling project has been rather difficult with the differing advice we have been given by different contractors. It was decided that the only way to sort the situation was to employ Plandescil to survey the existing roofing joists to ascertain the strength and viability of installing suspended ceiling to the existing timbers or if we would have to install new wood. Results of this are due. 

· Parochial Church Council. St Margaret’s Church, Thrandeston – Mrs J Mortlock

With no doubt, 2020 turned out to be a strange and heartbreaking year for so many. We were able to hold three monthly services before the pandemic struck. Church buildings were closed for all services and private prayer. Once worship could recommence a service was held in Palgrave Church for the whole benefice. In Thrandeston, our first service was a harvest themed one in September. We hosted an outside Remembrance Service for the four parishes of Brome, Oakley Stuston and Thrandeston. Due to covid restrictions on the number of people allowed in church, we decided not to have a Carol Service but did go ahead with the Early Evening Holy Communion on Christmas Eve.
The rector Zoomed a 6 o'clock service in the Autumn for those who were isolating or felt unable to attend the Palgrave morning service.
We held two fund raising events, one a Quiz in February and then a Cake, Plant and Book Sale in August.
We were so sorry to lose John Mortlock who during his life worked tirelessly for the church here in Thrandeston which he loved dearly. He had held the position of Churchwarden and Treasurer for many years following in his Father's footsteps. His funeral held in the churchyard in June was a fitting tribute for a farmer and countryman, with birds singing and the sun shining.
We continue to be thankful to all who help and support the church in many ways, and we know many appreciate the church being open every day.
Janice Mortlock PCC Secretary 
4. Open Forum – the opportunity for an informal exchange of ideas, views and information 

· There were no questions.
5. Closing remarks.
· The Chairman thanked everyone for their reports and closed the meeting.
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